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Dear Friends,
Welcome to your summer new sheet. I hope that you and your families
have been able to keep clear of the virus and have been able to cope
through all the restrictions of the lockdown. At least we are now starting
to see a little bit of light at the end of the tunnel.
Not surprisingly activity for the Trust has been rather subdued due to the
lockdown, but we have still managed to follow up a few enquires and
have had a number of exciting new contacts.
One of them being a recent email from Neil Forbes, in Scotland, who
wanted to know a little more about his father’s Trojan tractor. At first I
assumed that he was talking about the miniature Trojan made garden
tractor the Toraktor which survive in some numbers. But he enclosed
photographs and that’s when I realised he had a Trojan Monotractor This
was very exciting as the Monotractor was the only mass produced Trojan
vehicle of which we believed there to be no known survivors.

Brian Forbes
Trojan

Monotractor



The Trust has quite a lot of information about the Monotractors including
recordings from an interview with Peter Agg on the subject. The
Monotractor was designed jointly between Trojan and Silsoe Agricultur-
al College in Bedfordshire, though work started at the Agricultural
Colleges original base in Essex. The remit was to design a basic tractor
for the third world and in Peter Aggs words ‘one which could be repaired
with a hammer and a handful of spanners’. This all happened in the first
year of Silsoe, the tractor being launched later in 1963.

The design was very basic, three wheels with one large rear wheel, hence
the name Monotractor, it had tiller steering and was offered with a variety
of engines, though they were usually supplied with a Clinton 4 stroke
engine.
Silsoe undertook most of the development work and testing, even ship-
ping the prototype out to Africa for ‘field’ testing. Trojan organised a
grand launch event inviting many African ambassadors and other digni-
taries. Peter Agg told us that they made over 5000 tractors shipping all

Testing the Prototype Monotractor
in Africa
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but 50 to various third world countries. The 50 that remained in this
country were sent to the various Trojan Agricultural dealers around the
UK, they received one each. None came back and there were no re-
orders, so we always knew that there had at least been 50 sold within the
UK. However we also knew that they were a very basic tractor with
limited use and so the chance of one surviving was fairly slim.
This was a big product for Trojan, to put it in it’s place Trojan made just
under 10,000 vans between the war and van production finishing in 1961,
they made just over 6000 bubble cars and around 5000 Trokarts. So not
having a surviving Monotractor was a big chunk of Trojan’s history to be
missing. Thankfully we now know that at least one has survived and it is
in good and complete condition and is being looked after well by Brian
Forbes.



You may remember from the last news sheet the ‘Appreciation on Behalf
of the Board of Directors’ by F. L. Blow which we reprinted. It men-
tioned an MBE being awarded to Trojan’s shop superintendent for work
he had carried out during the war. We had assumed that this work was
linked to all the fire watch and Home Guard duties that are mentioned in
the booklet. However about a month ago I was contacted by the grandson
of Ted Tovell. Ted Tovell was the shop superintendent who was awarded
the MBE, his grandson was clearing out his fathers house and had a
number of photos and items which he wanted the Trust to have. Sadly
due to the lockdown we haven’t yet been able to collect these, but
hopefully we soon can. Ted’s grandson told me the real reason that Ted
had received an MBE, it was for designing the first 1000lb bomb rack for
use in war time bombers. This was seen as such an important invention
for the war effort that it’s designer was singled out for this honour. Trojan
then went on to build these racks as part of their war work. We are
excited to see what paper work comes to us, we have already been told
that it contains Trojan Sports Club magazines, which are something we
have never seen.

Photo Courtesy of the British Commercial Vehicle Museum



Just before lockdown I was able to make a visit to the archives of the
British Commercial Vehicle Museum and had an enjoyable and very
useful day with Chris Green going through the various Trojan related
items in their archive. I was able to start copying the monthly report
books from the Kingston Upon Thames factory, which contain all the ups
and downs of early Trojan production. These books will be really helpful
in piecing together this early part of Trojan’s story.

Extract from the February 1924 Monthly Report
Courtesy of the British Commercial Vehicle Museum



Trojan made just 19 of these vans, 18 were sold in the UK
and 1 exported to Singapore. Two survive in this country

both owned by Friends of the Trust. The Singapore van also survives.



This Club was set up by
Trojan Ltd in much the same

way that they set up the
Lambretta Club. Both were

intended to encourage members
to meet up for events and so help

promote the vehicles and products.
The Trojan association did not

last more than a year or two, whilst
The Lambretta Club is still going

Strong today.
The Trust has a few of these badges

in the archive.

These Roof racks were
never a great success, as

you had to drill holes in your car
to fit them. This also made it

difficult to take them on and off.
We don’t know why Trojan

went for this design, as
there was already available

a more conventional clip on roof
rack for the earlier Heinkel cars.
The Trust does have one of these

Trojan racks.



It is believed that Trojan only made one convertible Trojan 200
and the above is the only known brochure, which is simply a single

sided printed sheet. They did advertise them on price lists
and so it is unclear why the car never went into full production.

I have ridden in  a Heinkel which has been made into a convertible
using this picture as a guide and it is a brilliant car to travel in.
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We’ve recently been approached for copies of photos and information by
the Museum of Gardening. They have just taken delivery of a Trojan
powered lawn mower. Trojan manufactured a clip on kit based around
the Trojan Mini-Motor to convert your push roller lawn mower into a
motor mower. They weren’t a great success with only probably a few
hundred ever sold.  The Trust has one of these kits attached to a mower

plus most of a second kit, as well
as brochures and factory publici-
ty photos. The Gardening muse-
um were able to see what we had
from our website and so send an
itemised list of what they were
interested in. We also supplied
them with copies of photos etc.
on the various other Trojan mow-
ers and garden machinery.





We have been making a few small steps as to progress towards an actual
museum for Trojan vehicles. A site which we have been looking at for a
few years is still a possibility though rather on the back burner, so this
has led to us starting to pursue another site in the Oxford area which is
owned by the Ministry of Defence. Again just before lockdown hit, I was
able to meet up with our local MP, who was interested enough to come
to my home for coffee, and he is keen to help us. He contacted his
colleagues in the Ministry of Defence, who wrote back again giving
support. We also have the support of another MP who was Peter Agg’s
step daughter. The details for developing this site are being dealt with by
the local council and so we have just started, with the MP’s backing, to
approach them. This is all very much in the early stages as the Ministry
of Defence do not plan to vacate the site for a few years, but if we can be
adopted into the plans then it would result in us not only gaining a site
but also substantial buildings. I will keep you posted on how things are
progressing.

I hope that the news sheet has been able to give you something of interest
during these lockdown days and do please get in touch, we would love to
hear from you. Have a good summer and stay safe during these strange
times.
David Hambleton
5 St Johns Close, Fyfield. Oxon. OX13 5LP
01865 390124
david_hambleton@hotmail.com    www.trojanmuseumtrust.org
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